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Message from the SED 
Due to COVID-19, USDA has announced the temporary 
suspension of past-due debt collections and foreclosures for 
distressed borrowers under FSFL and Direct Farm Loans. Also, 
deadlines have been extended for producers to respond to loan 
servicing actions, including loan deferral consideration for 
financially distressed and delinquent borrowers. For the 
Guaranteed Loan program, flexibilities have been made available to 
lenders to assist in servicing their customers. 

USDA has also suspended the processing and payments under the 
“CFAP - Additional Assistance” and has halted implementation until 
further notice. CRP General Signup period has been extended. 
Producers will have the opportunity to adjust or resubmit their offers 
to take advantage of planned improvements to the program. 
Producers may enroll land for the first time or re-enroll land under 
existing contracts that will be expiring Sept. 30, 2021. 

FMI signup began January 19, 2021 and QLA signup deadline is 
March 5, 2021. Producers can make elections and enroll in the 

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/2c168b5
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/ar


 
Farm Loan Programs:  
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ARC/PLC programs for the 2021 crop year on or before March 15, 
2021. 

USDA is seeking members for a new advisory committee on urban 
agriculture. The committee will advise the Secretary of Agriculture 
on the development of policies and outreach, as well as, identify 
any barriers to urban agriculture. Nominations may be made and 
self-nominations are also welcome. Nominations should include a 
cover letter, resume and a background form. The deadline March 5, 
2021 and nominations may be mailed to Ronald Harris, Designated 
Federal Officer, Director of Outreach and Partnerships, NRCS, 
Department of Agriculture, 1400 Independence Avenue, S.W., 
Room 6006-S, Washington, D.C. 20250 or emailed to 
Ronald.Harris@usda.gov. 

FSA County Offices are still available to customers. Please contact 
your local office to determine whether in-person or phone 
appointments are available. Our Staff will continue to work with our 
customers by phone, email and by using online tools whenever 
possible. For Service Center contact information, visit 
https://offices.sc.egov.usda.gov/locator/app 

For more information, contact your local USDA service center or 
visit www.farmers.gov. 

 
Report Banking Changes to FSA 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) program payments are issued 
electronically into your bank account. In order to receive timely 
payments, you need to notify your FSA servicing office if you close 
your account or if your bank information is changed for any reason 
(such as your financial institution merging or being purchased). 
Payments can be delayed if FSA is not notified of changes to 
account and bank routing numbers. 
 
For some programs, payments are not made until the following 
year. For example, payments for crop year 2019 through the 
Agriculture Risk Coverage and Price Loss Coverage program aren’t 
paid until 2020. If the bank account was closed due to the death of 
an individual or dissolution of an entity or partnership before the 
payment was issued, please notify your local FSA office as soon as 
possible to claim your payment. 

 

 
March 15 is Deadline to Make Elections and Complete 
Enrollment in 2021 Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and 
Price Loss Coverage (PLC) Programs 
Agricultural producers can now make elections and enroll in the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) 
and Price Loss Coverage (PLC) programs for the 2021 crop year. 
 
Enrollment for the 2021 crop year closes March 15, 2021. 
 
ARC provides income support payments on historical base acres when actual crop revenue 
declines below a specified guaranteed level. PLC provides income support payments on historical 
base acres when the effective price for a covered commodity falls below its reference price. 
 
Covered commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, crambe, flaxseed, 
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grain sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain rice, medium 
and short grain rice, safflower seed, seed cotton, sesame, soybeans, sunflower seed and wheat. 
 
2021 Elections and Enrollment 
Producers can elect coverage and enroll in crop-by-crop ARC-County or PLC, or ARC-Individual for 
the entire farm, for the 2021 crop year. Although election changes for 2021 are optional, enrollment 
(signed contract) is required for each year of the program. If a producer has a multi-year contract on 
the farm and makes an election change for 2021, it will be necessary to sign a new contract. 
 
If an election is not submitted by the deadline of March 15, 2021, the election defaults to the current 
election for crops on the farm from the prior crop year. 
 
For crop years 2022 and 2023, producers will have an opportunity to make new elections during 
those signups. Farm owners cannot enroll in either program unless they have a share interest in the 
farm. 
 
Web-Based Decision Tools 
In partnership with USDA, the University of Illinois and Texas A&M University offer web-based 
decision tools to assist producers in making informed, educated decisions using crop data specific 
to their respective farming operations. Tools include: 
• Gardner-farmdoc Payment Calculator, the University of Illinois tool that offers farmers the ability to 
run payment estimate modeling for their farms and counties for ARC-County and PLC. 
 
• ARC and PLC Decision Tool, the Texas A&M tool allows producers to analyze payment yield 
updates and expected payments for 2021. Producers who have used the tool in the past should see 
their username and much of their farm data already available in the system. 
 
More Information  
For more information on ARC and PLC, including two online decision tools that assist producers in 
making enrollment and election decisions specific to their operations, visit the ARC and PLC 
webpage. 
For additional questions and assistance, contact your local USDA service center. To locate your 
local FSA office, visit farmers.gov/service-locator. 

 
Quality Loss Assistance Now Available for Eligible Producers 
Affected by 2018, 2019 Natural Disasters  
The U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced that signup 
for the Quality Loss Adjustment (QLA) Program began Wednesday, Jan. 6, 2021. Funded by the 
Further Consolidated Appropriations Act of 2020, this new program provides assistance to 
producers who suffered eligible crop quality losses due to natural disasters occurring in 2018 and 
2019. The deadline to apply for QLA is Friday, March 5, 2021. 

Eligible Crops 
Eligible crops include those for which federal crop insurance or Noninsured Crop Disaster 
Assistance Program (NAP) coverage is available, except for grazed crops and value loss crops, 
such as honey, maple sap, aquaculture, floriculture, mushrooms, ginseng root, ornamental nursery, 
Christmas trees, and turfgrass sod. 

Additionally, crops that were sold or fed to livestock or that are in storage may be eligible; however, 
crops that were destroyed before harvest are not eligible. Crop quality losses occurring after 
harvest, due to deterioration in storage, or that could have been mitigated, are also not eligible. 

Assistance is based on a producer’s harvested affected production of an eligible crop, which must 
have had at least a 5% quality loss reflected through a quality discount; or for forage crops, a 
nutrient loss, such as total digestible nutrients. 

Qualifying Disaster Events 
Losses must have been a result of a qualifying disaster event (hurricane, excessive moisture, flood, 



qualifying drought, tornado, typhoon, volcanic activity, snowstorm, or wildfire) or related condition 
that occurred in calendar years 2018 and/or 2019. 

Assistance is available for eligible producers in counties that received a qualifying Presidential 
Emergency Disaster Declaration or Secretarial Disaster Designation because of one or more of the 
qualifying disaster events or related conditions. 

Lists of counties with Presidential Emergency Disaster Declarations and Secretarial Disaster 
Designations for all qualifying disaster events for 2018 and 2019 are available here. For drought, 
producers are eligible for QLA if the loss occurred in an area within a county rated by the U.S. 
Drought Monitor as having a D3 (extreme drought) or higher intensity level during 2018 or 2019. 

Producers in counties that did not receive a qualifying declaration or designation may still apply but 
must also provide supporting documentation to establish that the crop was directly affected by a 
qualifying disaster event. 

To determine QLA eligibility and payments, FSA considers the total quality loss caused by all 
qualifying natural disasters in cases where a crop was impacted by multiple events. 

Applying for QLA 
When applying, producers are asked to provide verifiable documentation to support claims of quality 
loss or nutrient loss in the case of forage crops. For crops that have been sold, grading must have 
been completed within 30 days of harvest, and for forage crops, a laboratory analysis must have 
been completed within 30 days of harvest. 

Some acceptable forms of documentation include sales receipts from buyers, settlement sheets, 
truck or warehouse scale tickets, written sales contracts, similar records that represent actual and 
specific quality loss information, and forage tests for nutritional values. 

Payments Calculations and Limitations 
QLA payments are based on formulas for the type of crop (forage or non-forage) and loss 
documentation submitted. Based on this documentation FSA is calculating payments based on the 
producer’s own individual loss or based on the county average loss. More information on payments 
can be found on farmers.gov/quality-loss. 

FSA will issue payments once the application period ends. If the total amount of calculated QLA 
payments exceeds available program funding, payments will be prorated. 

For each crop year, 2018, 2019 and 2020, the maximum amount that a person or legal entity may 
receive, directly or indirectly, is $125,000. Payments made to a joint operation (including a general 
partnership or joint venture) will not exceed $125,000, multiplied by the number of persons and legal 
entities that comprise the ownership of the joint operation. A person or legal entity is ineligible for 
QLA payment if the person’s or legal entity’s average Adjusted Gross Income exceeds $900,000, 
unless at least 75% is derived from farming, ranching or forestry-related activities. 

Future Insurance Coverage Requirements 
All producers receiving QLA Program payments are required to purchase crop insurance or NAP 
coverage for the next two available crop years at the 60% coverage level or higher. Wildlife and 
Hurricane Indemnity Program Plus (WHIP+) participants who already met the WHIP+ requirement 
to purchase crop insurance or NAP coverage are considered to have thereby met the requirement 
to purchase crop insurance or NAP coverage for QLA. If eligible, QLA participants may meet the 
insurance purchase requirement by purchasing Whole-Farm Revenue Protection coverage offered 
through USDA’s Risk Management Agency. 
 
More Information 
For more information, visit farmers.gov/quality-loss, or contact your local USDA Service Center. 
Producers can also obtain one-on-one support with applications by calling 877-508-8364. 

 



USDA Offers New Forest Management Incentive for 
Conservation Reserve Program 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is making available $12 million for use in making 
payments to forest landowners with land enrolled in the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) in 
exchange for their implementing healthy forest management practices. Existing CRP participants 
can now sign up for the Forest Management Incentive (FMI), which provides financial incentives to 
landowners with land in CRP to encourage proper tree thinning and other practices. 

Right now, less than 10% of land currently enrolled in CRP is dedicated to forestland. But, these 
nearly 2 million acres of CRP forestland, if properly managed, can have enormous benefits for 
natural resources by reducing soil erosion, protecting water quality, increasing water quantity, and 
diversifying local farm operations and rural economies. 

Only landowners and agricultural producers with active CRP contracts involving forest cover can 
enroll. However, this does not include active CRP contracts that expire within two years. Existing 
CRP participants interested in tree thinning and prescribed burning must comply with the standards 
and specifications established in their CRP contract. 

CRP participants will receive the incentive payment once tree thinning and/or other authorized 
forest management practices are completed. 
The incentive payment is the lower of: 
• The actual cost of completing the practice; or 
• 75% of the payment rate offered by USDA’s Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) if  
the practice is offered through NRCS conservation programs. 

CRP signup is currently open. FSA will announce deadline later this year. Interested producers 
should contact their local FSA county office.  

 
Change to Policy on Filing a Notice of Loss for Grazed Forage 
Producers with NAP Coverage 
For the 2021 and subsequent crop years, NAP forage producers with the intended use of grazing 
who elect to use independent assessments or other approved alternative loss percentage methods 
to establish their loss are no longer required to file a CCC-576 Notice of Loss with FSA. However, a 
CCC-576 Application for Payment form must be submitted to FSA no later than 60 calendar days 
after the coverage period ends. 

Producers that elect to have the grazing loss determined using similar mechanically harvested units 
still must timely file a CCC-576 Notice of Loss within 15 days of the disaster event or damage to the 
crop first becomes apparent or within 15 days of harvest. 

 
FSA Offers Joint Financing Option on Direct Farm Ownership 
Loans 
The USDA Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Direct Farm Ownership loans can help farmers and 
ranchers become owner-operators of family farms, improve and expand current operations, 
increase agricultural productivity, and assist with land tenure to save farmland for future 
generations. 

There are three types of Direct Farm Ownership Loans: regular, down payment and joint financing. 
FSA also offers a Direct Farm Ownership Microloan option for smaller financial needs up to 
$50,000. 



Joint financing allows FSA to provide more farmers and ranchers with access to capital. FSA lends 
up to 50 percent of the total amount financed. A commercial lender, a State program or the seller of 
the property being purchased, provides the balance of loan funds, with or without an FSA 
guarantee. The maximum loan amount for a joint financing loan is $600,000, and the repayment 
period for the loan is up to 40 years. 

The operation must be an eligible farm enterprise. Farm Ownership loan funds cannot be used to 
finance nonfarm enterprises and all applicants must be able to meet general eligibility requirements. 
Loan applicants are also required to have participated in the business operations of a farm or ranch 
for at least three years out of the 10 years prior to the date the application is submitted. The 
applicant must show documentation that their participation in the business operation of the farm or 
ranch was not solely as a laborer. 

For more information about farm loans, contact your local County USDA Service Center or visit 
fsa.usda.gov. 

 
Maintaining Good Credit History 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) loans require applicants to have a satisfactory credit history. A credit 
report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are reviewed to verify 
outstanding debts, see if bills are paid timely and to determine the impact on cash flow. 

Information on your credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in conducting FSA 
business. 

Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report and will 
provide a copy of your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the credit report, it is 
up to you to contact the issuing credit report company to resolve any errors or inaccuracies. 

There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score: 
• Make sure to pay bills on time 
• Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can be an effective way to remember 
payment due dates. 
• Pay down existing debt 
• Keep your credit card balances low 
• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts 

FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to reapply for a 
loan after improving or correcting your credit report. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, contact your local County USDA Service Center 
or visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 
Ask USDA available to answer questions about FSA 
programs 
Ask USDA is now available as a tool for FSA customers to ask questions about FSA programs and 
services. 
 
Ask USDA, available at ask.usda.gov is similar to AskFSA, which was decommissioned Sept. 21, 
but it also provides information for all USDA programs. Ask USDA allows USDA customers to 
search for and read answers about FSA programs and services in the same location as they read 
about other USDA programs and services. 
 
Customers are able to submit questions through email, chat, and phone if they need more 
information. This improved customer service approach further builds on Secretary Sonny Perdue’s 



OneUSDA vison and provides the customer a one-stop shopping experience that covers all of 
USDA’s many programs. 

 
Rates and Dates 

 
 

Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or participate in this 
meeting/function/event should contact their local County Executive Director or Rhonda O’Guinn at 
501-301-3018, (TDD# or Federal Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339, and rhonda.oguinn@usda.gov). 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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